Report of ToP USA Durham Annual Network Gathering, 11-14 Jan 2013
More than 55 ToP facilitators and trainers converged in Durham, North Carolina, for the 19th Annual Gathering with the overall theme of “Making A Difference Together!”  Over the three days of interchange, education and deliberation, participants had the opportunity to immerse themselves in 16 different sessions, some of them occurring simultaneously. Highlights included: a visit to the Duke-Durham Neighborhood partnership project site; early morning book studies; a Sunday night celebrative dinner complete with ToP hats, the recognition of two new ToP USA Champions and six newly minted Certified ToP Facilitators, and the fun and folly of honoring those who performed “Over the ToP,” and those who were shifting out from “under ToP” as they rotated off the ToP Network board.[image: ]

This year’s session focused on various facets of ToP methods, structures, and directions providing an opportunity to hear how the ToP methods have been significantly incorporated in the life and work of several organizations.  Participants learned how the Iowa Public Health department, with 47 ToP trained staff, and the National Association of City and County Health Organizations are both using ToP methods extensively to facilitate community input into health initiatives and policy development. Five participants from the University South Carolina, Arnold School of Public Health, described their efforts in building a toolkit of ToP facilitation tools for use in Community Health Assessments and Community Health Improvement Plans in that state.[image: ]

The ToP network book discussions are always a highlight of the annual gatherings. This year 80% of those attending the gathering arose early for the 7AM book charting and discussion sessions of three books facilitated by four intrepid persons who had actually read the books. The enormous creativity of the Durham group was revealed in the creative thinking generated in response to the challenge question:  “How do we expose one million people to ToP methods in the next twelve months?”  Eight groups brainstormed over a thousand ideas using different creative approaches to respond to the question. These ideas fueled a number of the initiatives developed later during the network strategic directions session.[image: ]
[image: ]

[bookmark: _GoBack]Following a brief business meeting, electing a new board and describing the new website, the group developed strategic directions and action plans focused around four major arenas:  Expanding Member Services, Proclaiming ToP Impact and Credibility, Creating Relevant Learning for Communities of Practice, and Developing Vibrant Financial Models. A number of both permanent and ad-hoc action teams will take the planning to the next step over the coming year.  Three post event training sessions attracted 33 of the participants to stay another one to three days to enhance their further learning of ToP and ToP-related methods and concepts.
Look for news of next year’s annual gathering to be in Minnesota.
Information on where to find the Durham agenda details and the documentation from both the planning and various Durham sessions can be found on the ToP Network website:  www.top-network.org[image: ]
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